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Monday, January 28, 2019
2-3 pm
Antoine’s Restaurant
Security and Enforcement Committee  
Meeting Notes
Members present:  Bryan Drude, Matthew Emory, Beverly Fulk, Albin Guillot, Bob Simms, Mike Tilbury, Robert Watters

Committee members absent: Steve Caputo, Gail Cavett, Ann Kesler, Vincent Marcello, Brittany McGovern

Guests:  Glade Bilry, Sherry Cannon, Jeremy DeBlieux, Cmdr Nicholas Gernon, Susan Guillot, Travis Palmer, Officer Aldeane Valentino
FQMD staff: Emily Remington

Meeting was called to order by Emory at 2:01pm.
Introduction of attendees.

December 2018 Meeting Notes and January 2019 Special Meeting Notes were unanimously approved.
Simms reviewed 3rd Qtr 2018 Crime Stats, saying there were 0 homicides, 3 armed robberies, 27 simple robberies and 2 shootings.  Review of 4th Qtr 2018 showed 2 homicides, 5 armed robberies, 14 simple robberies and 4 shootings or stabbings, with minimal activity in the lower Quarter.  The first month of 2019 had 0 homicides, 1 armed robbery, 10 simple robberies and 3 shootings.  He remarked that he would work with NOPD to delete from his Crime Stats reported crimes that later proved to be unfounded.
An 8th District Crime Stats chart comparing 2016/2017/2018 showed steady improvement, as well as an increase from 99 to 209 guns taken off the street.  Another entire 8th District chart showed a significant downward trend in armed robberies 2014-2018.
Simms showed a breakdown of armed robberies for just one month during 2013.  That was the year the French Consulate warned tourists from mid-November to mid-December to stay away from the area identified on their map, the lower French Quarter.

Brief discussion regarding State Trooper coverage.  Simms showed the visual having all nine policing resources currently patrolling the French Quarter represented.

Discussion moved to the scope of the proposed security assessment.  Emory first read his written statement, as follows:

 “As members of this community and members of this committee, I implore you to positively engage this committee’s pursuit of this security initiative, one we expect to illuminate a path for improvement and accountability in all we do. The perception of security levels within the confines of the French Quarter are deteriorating as facts regarding waste, misappropriation and inefficiency continue to surface. An understaffed police force supplemented by our tax dollars, that is further pacified by our community’s continued acceptance of current practices, will lead to the economic undermining of our beloved French Quarter. Our residential and business community contributes significantly to the City and the State, both financially and as a sense of place; and we must exercise this opportunity to voice our position for a change in the status quo.

I understand there remains a certain minority of this committee that chooses not to see this strategy pursued. I can only say to this segment of our community, we must diligently seek a macro approach to improve the current security strategy, gain efficiencies and develop an informed, evidence-based planning platform in efforts to advise the Board of Commissioners, NOPD and the City of New Orleans regarding security strategies that improve public safety in the French Quarter.”

Emory invited attendees to use the items listed on the Agenda as a discussion guide.  
Guillot announced that he had consulted an attorney regarding the legal risks to FQMD should they pursue developing a private security assessment, and was told that FQMD would have better immunity by doing everything directly through NOPD’s Cmdr. Gernon.  Watters pointed out there is a difference between managing and assessing.  (Note:  FQMD cannot manage or direct policing.)
Tilbury stated his continued belief that priority should be on building up the police force.  DeBlieux felt that before any money was spent it would be prudent to gain assurances from all the resources that they would be forthcoming and cooperative with the company conducting the assessment.  Cmdr. Gernon advised if that became a problem, a Public Records Request could simply be sent to that resource.  Some attendees thought that private details should not be included in an assessment while others thought they should be.  Mention made of NYC’s successful community policing; NOLA practices that in some areas of the city.
Attendees proceeded with reading the key items in the proposed project scope as listed on the Agenda, item-by-item.  Each is listed below, with final decision noted.

a.  A review of the background issues and environment that are contributing to the District’s security concerns and issues. APPROVED 

b.  A site inspection of the 8th District to assess current security and safety infrastructure and its effectiveness. APPROVED
c.  An assessment of the District in terms of the physical and operational characteristics to determine what types of operational improvements would likely produce an improved safety environment. APPROVED 

d.  Interviews of key business, residential and political leaders in the District. APPROVED
e.  A review of incident reports, and other reporting systems on inappropriate and illegal activities within the District. APPROVED
f.  A review of District crime statistics over a three (3) year period, including: violent crime, property crime, crime trends and response time. APPROVED
g.  A review of the levels of policing maintained in the District. APPROVED
h.  An evaluation of the potential benefits of a public-private partnership in policing. APPROVED
i.  An appraisal of the current and alternative security and patrol resources and service models, including recommendations related to the best and most efficient mix of security services. 
Conflicting opinions over the definition of public/private security, and certifications.  Watters felt that a clarification should be added into this project scope item.   Revised version as follows:
An appraisal of the current and alternative security and patrol resources and service models, including recommendations related to the best and most efficient mix of post-certified security services.
Continuation of project scope key items -  Deliverables & Timeline for Assessment: 

j.  Interfor will use its best efforts to complete this assessment within forty-five (45) days from retention in this matter. 

Simms did not feel that Interfor was qualified, believed there should be proposals from additional companies and questioned why that particular company was chosen to provide a proposal.  Emory explained some reasons for choosing Interfor, including their record of work in NYC, the cost and the fact that Interfor takes tourism into account.  The Beale St. study was very expensive, with a longer timeline.  
k.  Security analysts can be deployed within seventy-two (72) hours of retention, depending on (i) the amount of materials forwarded to Interfor prior to conducting the security assessments; and (ii) whether the key subject personnel are available for assessment.
Guillot and Simms asked why the rush, prompting Emory to request that Fulk read aloud the January 7, 2019 Special Meeting Notes section in which Committee member Steve Caputo declared a decision needed to be made NOW with no more time wasted, before the year had passed with nothing done and Councilmember Palmer questioning FQMD’s effectiveness.

Guillot made a Motion to send out the approved items list to two other companies.  DeBlieux suggested that, because the Board would not convene until March, there might be time to obtain proposals from other companies.  And that Interfor should also be advised of the scope changes.  Simms gave Emory a list of five potential companies to approach.  Without a seconding of the Motion, attendees agreed that Emory should contact several additional companies, giving them a two-week deadline to submit a proposal.
Discussion moved to the topic of the Sobering Center.  Emory reported that the City had asked for FQMD’s portion of up to $165,000.  Because it would only be a one-time donation coming either from FQMD’s general fund or from fundraising, Guillot motioned to make that recommendation to the Board.  Motion was passed unanimously.

Guillot brought up the idea he had previously suggested about making the French Quarter a gun-free zone with enhanced penalties.  DeBlieux talked about his discussion with Cmdr. Gernon over that, explaining the complexities involving levels of charges, city or state convictions and 10th Amendment issues.  Therefore he will recommend to the Board for No Action, although a future proposition could designate a gun-free zone within 50 ft. of an ABO.
Possibility of having a Quality of Life Officer was revisited.  Guillot’s idea was to have the current Traffic Officer extend his workday by four hours, transitioning into Quality of Life patrolling for that period of time, totaling a 10-hour day.  Watters raised concern about using FQMD’s reserves for that purpose, considering it could be left with nothing should it lose some of its future funding.  Another concern was how different quality of life enforcement duties are from traffic enforcement duties.  Guillot will discuss it further with Cmdr. Gernon.

Licensing rights for the FQTF app are currently owned by Sidney Torres; FQMD pays the operating expenses.  Watters posed the question to Cmdr. Gernon about operating capabilities without the app – could the Task Force continue operating just as effectively?  The answer was that some of the capabilities would be lost.  Emory would like FQMD to have a document formalizing its commitment for reimbursing costs; he asked Remington to work on developing such a document.  It would not be a Licensing Agreement.  

Next SEC meeting will be February 25, 2019.
Meeting adjourned at 3:50pm.

Notes compiled by Bev Fulk

